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Higbee High School
School Counseling Services
101 Evans
Higbee, MO 65257

660-456-7277
660-456-7278 (fax)

 A Message From The Counselor…

SENIORS, 

This is an exciting time in your lives where new beginnings and new possibilities are waiting for you.  I know that most of you have looked forward to your senior year.  This can be a fun, memorable time.  Nevertheless, it is also a time of transitioning into young adulthood.  You have a lot of responsibilities, but also a lot of people that are more than happy to help you along your way.  Here in the counseling department, we want to help you ensure this transition is smooth and successful.  Please stop in and talk with me, ask your questions or just take a moment to breathe.  Remember- your success depends on you; organize, dedicate and apply yourself.  Happy Senior Year!
Mrs. Fuemmeler
Senior Packet Checklist

· Senior Checklist (Things to be doing soon)
· Important information for Seniors
· Remind text message information
· High School Transcript Request

· Complete this form every time you complete application to college/university.  Submit form to Mrs. Fuemmeler.
· College Visit Permission Form

· Submit this form one week prior to the date you would like to go on the visit.
· Personal Fact Sheet

· Use this form when asking people to write letters of recommendation.  Give copy of the form to the teacher along with pertinent information regarding the letter.

· Diploma Order Form

· Return this form to Kelsey by September 14, 2017
Senior Check List
Things You Need to be Doing Soon:

1. Take the ACT.  Some 2 year schools accept the Accuplacer Test instead of the ACT.  Stop by my office for details if this applies to you.   Watch scholarship ACT requirements.  If you are close to the cut off for a scholarship, retake it.
2. GPA & Class Rank.  You will have to fill this out on all applications.  Check scholarship guidelines - many institutional scholarships are automatically awarded based on your ACT score and class rank.
3. Constitution Tests – Check to make sure you have passed the MO and US Constitution tests.  This is a state requirement.  YOU MUST PASS THESE TESTS BEFORE GRADUATION.  DON’T WAIT UNTIL THE LAST MINUTE.

4. Double check your credits.  If you are a senior who still has not taken or passed a required course, make sure you do.  Make sure you know how many credits you need to graduate.  If you are failing a class that is required you will not graduate.  Get your grades up now so you won’t be in trouble in May.

5. Apply to colleges if you have not done so.  Most early application deadlines are in the fall.  Even if you don’t have the best ACT score, still apply.  You can send your updated score to the college after you retake the test.  There are advantages to applying early.

6. Apply for scholarships.  Scholarship applications will be available in the counselor’s office (as I get them) but many applications are online now.  Watch the criteria and guidelines for applying.  There’s lots of scholarship out there, but it takes some effort to find and apply for the scholarships.  We are not responsible if you miss scholarship deadlines.  Updated scholarship lists will be posted outside of the counseling office and on the website.
7. Notify me of any scholarships you will be receiving.  Many of you will apply for and receive outside scholarships that you did not apply for through my office.  If you would like your scholarships announced at graduation you must let me know what you will be receiving and the amount.  This is very important.  You deserve the recognition at graduation!

8. Required Credits for College.  You must check the entrance requirements for the college you are interested in.  Stop by my office and we can see if you have the prerequisites for admittance.

9. College Visits.  You may go on college visits during the school day but make sure you complete the required form through the counseling office at least a week prior to the visit.  Two college/technical school visits are allowed during your senior year.  You must meet admittance requirements in order to use a college visit day.  Use them wisely!
10. FAFSA after October 1, 2017.  This is the official financial aid application for loans and grants from the state and government.  
11. Important Meetings.  Try to attend Senior Parent Info Night (Sept. 7th), a College Fair and Financial Aid Night (TBD).  These events will be very helpful for both you and your parents.
SCHOLARSHIPS
Each year, hundreds of scholarships are awarded at the local, state and national level.  All scholarship information that is released to the counselor’s office at Higbee High School will be available to every senior that qualifies with applications being available in the counselor office.  Please remember that requesting and mailing scholarships is YOUR responsibility.  Give yourself plenty of time to complete the applications and to mail them before the deadlines.  If you need assistance, we are here to help with questions, problems, and concerns.  
Scholarships will be promoted and advertised in the following ways:

· Daily announcements will inform you of new scholarships added.
· The Counselor Corner (located on the window to the counselor’s office) will have a listing of scholarship information.

· The Counselor’s Corner (on our school website) will also provide a listing of scholarship information.

· Remind101 texts will be sent reminding you of deadlines.

Hints & Tips:

· The scholarship application process is very time consuming.  DO NOT procrastinate.  Be familiar with the requirements of the scholarships you are applying for.  Many scholarships request transcripts, letters of recommendations, and essays. Please do not wait until the last minute to ask for transcripts or letters of recommendations.  
· Make copies of everything and save as much information as possible! There are folders in my office with your name on them to keep this information. This can really save time.  Specific information can be adjusted to the need of a scholarship.
· Please watch grammar, spelling, and punctuation.  If you make a mistake, ask for another application.  It is a good idea to type your application and essays when possible; however, some will ask for you to complete it in your own handwriting.    Not proof reading or not composing a good essay can cost you the scholarship.  Individuals awarding scholarship money want to make sure you are a sound investment.  
· Follow the instructions listed on each application.

· Failure to do so may disqualify your application.

· If you do not understand the application, please ask for assistance.

· Make sure all questions are answered.

· Include all required information.

· Staple or paperclip all the pages together.

· If a transcript is requested, please submit your application to Mrs. Fuemmeler.  Your transcript will be added and mailed from the school.

· Make sure you turn in your completed application to the counselor’s office BEFORE the due date.
· Provide teachers/counselors who are writing recommendations a personal fact sheet (located in your senior folder) that lists your activities, test scores, GPA and job experience.  This overview will help them tremendously in writing their recommendations.
· SERVICE, SERVICE, SERVICE!  There are many scholarships that want to know what you do to give back.  If you are not actively volunteering, you may want to consider getting involved.
· Always send a “thank you” or letter of appreciation for any scholarship you have received no matter the source.  
BUILDING YOUR PORTFOLIO
Transcript:  This is your permanent high school record which includes your demographics, high school grades (weighted and non-weighted), class rank and grade point average.  Most all scholarship applications require an “official” transcript.  “Official” means it has the embossed school seal stamp while the unofficial transcript does not.  “Official” transcripts will only be mailed directly from the school and not given to the student.  Students may have an unofficial transcript for their personal reference.

Examples of Honors and Awards:  (In and out of school)

National Honor Society, Boy’s or Girl’s State delegate, athletic honors, 4-H/FFA achievements, volunteering, etc.

Examples of Job Experience:  Any jobs for which you were paid.

Examples of Extracurricular Activities:  (In and out of school)

Church organization, youth group, 4-H, etc.

Examples of Offices Held:  Include all four years of high school and those offices held in clubs outside the school.

Letters of Recommendations:  Ask at least 2 people for letters of recommendation within the first month of school.  People you may ask are teachers, advisors, coaches, church leaders, community service leaders, employers, etc.  Be considerate of their busy schedule.  It is also courteous to send a “thank you” to those who have written letters of recommendation.  
Essay Writing:  

· Get to the point and state effectively your future plans and career goals.

· Save a copy for use on other scholarship applications.

· Check your spelling and use complete sentences.

· Have someone proof read your essay.

Deadlines:  Each application/scholarship will have their own specific deadline.  It is not recommended to wait until the date it is due to mail the application.  Applications are accepted any time prior to the deadline.

· Applications requiring a transcript must be turned into Mrs. Fuemmeler BEFORE the deadline.

· If the scholarship is due on the weekend, please submit the application by noon on Thursday before the deadline.

· Some deadlines state the application must be “in hand” by that date.  In this case the application will need to be mailed out a couple days prior to the deadline to assure it arrives on time.

· Pay close attention to the deadline.
ACT INFORMATION
The ACT is like any other test, the more you study and practice, the better you will do.  There are several ways to help yourself prepare; the ACT website offers free practice test, the counselor’s office has sample workbooks, pamphlets, and other literature to help prepare you.  By mid-senior year, I would recommend that you have taken the ACT twice.  ACT testing dates will be placed on the Counselor’s Corner, posted around school, in the Counselor’s office, listed on the website under Counselor’s Corner and put in the daily announcements.  Although there are two components to the ACT, writing and non writing, most schools do not require the writing assessment.  To be sure, check with your potential college or university before registering.  
You can register for the ACT on-line (www.actstudent.org).  Please see Mrs. Fuemmeler if you need assistance in registering or you have taken the ACT before and need your ACT student number.
If you are concerned with paying for the ACT, there are fee waivers available to those who qualify.  See Mrs. Fuemmeler for details.
FAFSA/FINANCIAL AID
Eligibility for most financial aid through colleges, universities and vocational schools is based on the student’s demonstrated financial need.  The student must complete the FREE APPLICATION for FEDERAL STUDENT AID (FAFSA) each year.  It is the easiest to access this application online at http://www.fafsa.ed.gov/.  This can be mailed in or completed online, and is based off of your parents last year’s taxes.  The FAFSA will be available October 1, 2017 for filing.  Please be aware that the earlier you send it in, the more “free” money you may receive!  
Available aid:

1. Scholarships

2. Government Grants- based on financial need of student and family.

3. Loans-can be directly or indirectly, available through the college, banks and other lending institutions.

4. Work Study- available at most colleges for students who need additional help.  Students exchange working for tuition.

5. Disabilities- if you have a physical or mental disability, check with the Missouri Division of Vocational Rehabilitation 1-800-924-0419.  They offer a range of services.

POST-SECONDARY OPTIONS

College/Technical School 

At this point, you should have your desired colleges narrowed down.  If you are still struggling, the best source for information is the individual college’s/technical school’s catalog or website.  The counseling office is a great resource to provide you with this, or we can order it in.  College/technical school catalogs contain valuable information concerning admissions, costs, and financial aid.  

We also encourage you to use the “college visit” passes that allow you to have 2 (two) days to visit colleges without being penalized.  This applies to the technical schools as well.  Please refer to the student handbook for more information on college visits.  

Another great way to become familiar with different colleges and universities is to take advantage of the college representatives that come to visit throughout the year.  When a college representative is coming, it is posted to the Higbee Calendar online, there will be information in the daily announcement and a flier will be hung on the Counselor Corner.   

Hints & Tips:

1. Investigate the colleges or universities that have programs in which you are interested.  Do not pass on a school that would be great for you because your friend isn’t going there.

2. Visit the school.  Use your “college visit passes.”  It is very important to take a first-hand look at the campus and school while it is in session.  It is also a great idea to do this with parents/guardians, so they are receiving the same information that you are.

3. WATCH:

a. Deadlines

b. Requirements

c. In-house scholarships

d. Application fees, transcripts, and ACT scores
Military Service Opportunities
You may be considering taking part of the funding available through the military services.  The National Guard and Reserves have educational benefits as do the enlistment programs, ROTC Academies, and professional programs, with some degree of military commitment.  Because the military service is now a voluntary program, the services have stepped up their recruitment programs.  It is also now possible to obtain educational credits at the college level through the armed forces.  There are several different programs available that will help pay for your college education after your term of service.  All branches of the military have some very attractive additional educational financing plans.  Throughout the year, military recruiters will be here to answer students’ questions.  The recruiters will be announced the same way college representatives are.  
Workforce

Some of you may choose to enter the workforce after graduation.  I would like to make this a successful transition for you as well.  Just like visiting a college campus, it is also important to visit potential employment opportunities or interests.  Higbee High School allows for seniors to job shadow as approved by administration.  Please take advantage of this opportunity.  Before you graduate, it would be a great idea to have a current resume and interviewing skills.  Please see Mrs. Fuemmeler with any questions or assistance with either.
This year is your opportunity to leave a good school record and reputation behind you.  Employers often ask the school the following questions about job applicants:

1. Does the person have a sense of responsibility?  Will they do what is expected of them?

2. Does the person get along well with others, respect their rights, and take instruction well from others?

3. Does the person show a desire to learn?

4. Is there any reason to doubt the person’s honesty?

5. What was the person’s attendance record?
Transcript Request

Students wishing to have a transcript sent should complete the following information and return it to the Counselor’s Office.
Student Name:  _____________________________________________

Grade:______________



Today’s Date:  ____________ 

Date transcript need to be received by:   __________________________

Where transcript should be sent (name/address):

____________________________
____________________________
____________________________
____________________________
____________________________
____________________________
____________________________
____________________________
Please note:  Official transcripts cannot be issued to students.

The following information is to be completed by the Counselor

Date transcript request received in office:  ________________________

Date transcript mailed:  _______________________________________

DIPLOMA ORDER FORM – CLASS OF 2018
Congratulations on becoming a Senior!  Complete all information below:
_____________________________________________________________

Student Name (Please Print)

_____________________________________________________________

Student Signature







          Date

_____________________________________________________________

Parent/Guardian Signature




     Phone Number

_____________________________________________________________

Street Address



City



     Zip Code
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IMPORTANT!!

PRINT NAME (CLEARLY) AS YOU WISH IT TO APPEAR ON YOUR DIPLOMA*

_____________________________________________________________

First Name


     Middle Name or Initial


      Last Name

*First and Last Name will appear as on student’s birth certificate.  Please indicate if you want to include your middle name or initial.

RETURN THIS FORM TO KELSEY BY SEPTEMBER 14, 2017[image: image3.png]



